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UNAPPROVED

CITY OF BLAINE

ANOKA COUNTY, MINNESOTA
CITY COUNCIL MEETING NO. 14-31
Thursday, June 12, 2014
6:30 P.M.


Council Chambers


10801 Town Square Drive

CALL TO ORDER BY MAYOR RYAN
The special meeting was called to order at 6:30 p.m. by Mayor Ryan followed by the Pledge of Allegiance and the Roll Call.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers Bourke, Clark, Hovland, Herbst, Kolb, Swanson, Mayor Ryan, City Manager Clark Arneson, and City Attorney Thomas Sweeney.

ABSENT:  None.
Quorum present.

ALSO PRESENT: Bryan Schafer, Planning Director; Bob Therres, Public Services Manager; Joe Huss, Finance Director; Chris Olson, Police Chief/Safety Services Manager; Jean Keely, City Engineer; Roark Haver, Communications Technician; Al Thorp, Senior Engineering Technician; Cathy Sorensen, City Clerk; and Recording Secretary Linda Dahlquist. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

None.
AWARDS - PRESENTATIONS - ORGANIZATIONAL BUSINESS

None.
COMMUNICATIONS

None.
OPEN FORUM FOR CITIZEN INPUT

None.
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

8:00 P.M. – PUBLIC HEARINGS AND ITEMS SET FOR A CERTAIN TIME

None.

APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA
None.
DEVELOPMENT BUSINESS
Resolution 14-107, Intersection Changes at Radisson Road and 116th Avenue.

City Engineer Keely stated to address residents’ safety concerns of southbound turning movements from 116th Avenue to Radisson Road, the City is proposing to install temporary traffic control to create a right out only.  She stated approximately 800 residents were notified of the open house the evening of June 12, 2014 and prior to a Special City Council meeting.  She stated the resolution would authorize temporary installation of traffic barrels, barricades, and signage.  City Engineer Keely stated the City received 44 emails, 13 phone calls, one in-person and one comment card.  She stated the total comments received for no change to the existing roadway – 36 people, do not restrict right turn – 6 people, sever 116th from Aspen – 6 people, and in favor of change – 11 people.  
Public Service Manager Therres stated the City received 23 comments at the open house tonight.  He summarized the comments as 17 people are against the proposal as presented, 4 people are in favor of the proposal as presented, one person had several questions, and one person is against separating the sub-divisions.

Mayor Ryan stated he received the signed petition from the residents on Yancy Street.

Christen Herman, 2804 Aspen Lake Drive, stated she is encouraged with the discussion today.  She stated she watches the speeding cars on her street.  She stated she is in favor of doing something and finding a solution.  She agrees with closing off South Lake Boulevard to Aspen.  She stated Lakes Boulevard is built to handle more cars.  She noted as the developments north of Aspen Lake continue to grow; more traffic will be on the road.   
Vicki Fischer, 11527 Yancy Court in Radisson Ponds, stated she is not in favor of closing off 116th and the majority of the residents in Radisson Ponds use this road to get in and out of their development.
Jamie Lach, 11520 Yancy Court in Radisson Ponds, stated currently the residents have a choice on which way to drive, but with the proposed change, the Radisson Ponds residents will be forced to drive through the neighborhood.  She stated closing the road will just shift the problem to another road.  She stated she heard other good ideas at the open house for the road.  She noted she does not believe there is a safety issue.  She stated she is concerned about where the bus stop will be if the road is closed off.  She commented the problem is with speeding and not stopping at stop signs.  She stated she is opposed to the proposed changes.

Jason Budzynski, 11510 Edison Street, stated redirecting The Lakes traffic would be the resolution.  He suggested the City close the median to Aspen from South Lakes Boulevard.  He also suggested a four way stop sign be placed at Aspen and 116th.  
City Engineer Keely gave an overview of the road improvements planned for 125th in 2015 and the future connection from The Lakes development to Lexington Avenue.     

Pete Locke, 2626 116th Avenue, stated the traffic needs to be funneled safely in different directions.  He stated he is not in favor of the proposed change and he is concerned that response time for emergency vehicles will take longer.  He noted the evening traffic issue is speeding.  He stated there have been four accidents since 2004 and he does not believe there is a safety issue.  He stated he would like to have an emergency lane for 116th.  He stated he is favor of closing the median on South Lakes Boulevard.
Bob Kramar, 2649 116th Avenue, stated the road needs to be patched every year because of the road use.  He stated he agrees with closing the median on South Lake Boulevard at Aspen Lake Drive.  He noted the residents are most concerned about the speed on 116th.  
Julie Comer, 11546 Edison Street, stated she came tonight to hear the residents’ concerns.  She stated the proposed plan is not a good option.  She stated The Lakes is large and we need more than one southbound exit.  She noted that closing the road will only cause more problems.  She commented people need to respect the law and slow down.
Mohammad Islam, 2815 117th Lane, stated he has lived there for six years.  He suggested posting no left turn signs during specific times to restrict traffic.  He stated he is opposed to closing the median on South Lake Boulevard from Aspen Lake Drive and 117th Lane.  He stated more studies are needed before a change should be made.  

Kim Kramar, 2649 116th Avenue, stated she lives in Radisson Ponds.  She stated she would like 116th to be a cul-de-sac.  She commented she wants her neighborhood back.  She stated she does turn left onto Radisson from 116th.  She commented construction traffic also uses 116th.  
Gary Gorham, 11837 Flanders Circle, stated he was astounded that 2,800 cars drive down Aspen Lake Drive and he sympathizes with those residents.  He suggested closing the median on South Lakes Boulevard at Aspen and 117th for a trial period.
Darrell Tukua, 2819 Aspen Lake Drive, stated he has lived there for ten years.  He stated left hand turns from 116th to Radisson are dangerous.  He stated the residents are most concerned about the school buses crossing Radisson.  He noted that Lakes Parkway was designed to handle the traffic.
Kurt Merkle, 2834 Aspen Lake Drive, stated he is in favor of posting no left turn signs during rush hour on 116th to Aspen.
Loren Hill, 12016 Jamestown Street, stated he is a traffic engineer and he is in favor of dead ending 116th at Aspen Lake Drive.
Lisa Ramos, Aspen Lake Drive, stated she has lived there for 10 years.  She stated she likes the ideas that have been shared by the other residents tonight.  She noted that the stop light does not take more time.  She stated she agrees there is a safety issue getting out onto Radisson from 116th.  
Louis Bredemus, 11856 Dunkirk Circle, stated he is concerned with closing 116th and closing the median on South Lake Boulevard will cut off Dunkirk.  He asked if there have been any accidents on 116th or Aspen.  City Engineer Keely stated there was one accident on 116th at Radisson Road.  
Dominick Damiano, 11528 Yancy Court, stated he is not concerned about school buses crossing Radisson Road.  He stated he uses 116th to turn onto Radisson.  He noted people drive and make bad decisions.  He stating closing off 116th is unacceptable.  

Sandra Kuhl, 1575 Yancy Court, stated with the new proposal she would have to drive a mile to get out of the neighborhood.  She is in favor of leaving the road as is.  She suggested straightening 116th.
Kevin Rowe, 2852 Aspen Lake Drive, stated he uses 116th daily, but takes a right onto Aspen.  He suggested a four way stop at 116th.  He stated he is concerned that emergency vehicles would take longer if that intersection were closed.  He suggested a four way stop sign at Yancy and at Aspen.
Councilmember Kolb commented that a resident survey was suggested by Councilmember Clark.   

Councilmember Clark stated a resident survey of the open house attendees on the available options to feedback.   
City Manager Arneson stated the same 800 residents would be surveyed to provide input on options.
Councilmember Hovland stated the City’s traffic committee was utilized in the past to put forth plans for traffic in the City.  He stated there are various methods for traffic calming to control speed.  He noted that he is not in favor of right in and right out intersections.

Councilmember Herbst suggested placing a four way stop at Aspen, and speed humps on 116th at Yancy and Aspen Lake.
Councilmember Swanson stated he agrees a survey is a good idea and is in favor of speed humps.  

Mayor Ryan stated he agrees a four way stop could work at Aspen.  He commented the City’s Public Works do not like speed humps.  

Councilmember Kolb stated she is in favor of limiting turns at specific times and noted it does work to calm traffic.  

Councilmember Clark summarized that based on the input received this evening that the proposed intersection changes at Radisson Road and 116th Avenue will not be implemented.  He stated he likes the idea of closing the median on South Lakes Boulevard.  He gave an overview of five options for the neighborhood:  close the median on South Lakes Boulevard and Aspen, 116th right in/right out using a median, signage restricting left turns during specific hours from 116th to Radisson, speed humps with or without stop signs, or do nothing. 
Councilmember Bourke stated keeping 116th open is key.  He stated he is in favor of a short survey.

Councilmember Clark stated the solution will have a temporary trial period before it is made permanent.  

Councilmember Kolb commented a solution will not be made quickly.  

Mayor Ryan asked residents to try taking a different way to relieve the traffic on 116th.

Council consensus was for staff to conduct an extended survey to obtain additional feedback; no action was taken on the proposed resolution.
ADMINISTRATION

None.
OTHER BUSINESS

None.
ADJOURNMENT

Moved by Councilmember Herbst, seconded by Councilmember Hovland, to adjourn the meeting at 8:08 p.m.








Thomas Ryan, Mayor 
ATTEST:

Cathy Sorensen, City Clerk
Submitted by TimeSaver Off Site Secretarial, Inc.
